Unconfirmed

MINUTES of the meeting of the SUSTAINABLE SUFFOLK OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, St Helen Court, County Hall, Ipswich on Wednesday 21 January 2004 at 2 pm

PRESENT:

David Wood – Chair

Tony Andrews – Vice-Chair

Nigel Barratt, Joan Girling, Kevan Lim, Guy McGregor, Joanna Spicer, John Taylor, Alan Thwaites and Val White

Leslie Warmington was unable to be present and was substituted by John Field

Jane Hore [Portfolio Holder for Economic and Social Regeneration] and Julian Swainson [Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Environment, Planning and Transport] attended for paper E03/135]

The Committee welcomed Councillor Guy McGregor who was attending his first meeting as a member of the Committee.

Prior to the commencement of business, the Chair advised that he was revising the running order of the agenda and would be taking paper E03/135 as item three in order for the Portfolio Holders to be able to make their contributions and leave for other commitments.  The Conservative Group spokesperson expressed disappoint-ment at that decision as she was aware that several Conservative members had planned to attend for that item and would be timing their arrival to coincide with the agenda running order as published.

1. declarations of interest and dispensations

Councillor Barratt declared a personal interest in paper E03/135 as he was Vice-Chairman of the Suffolk Development Agency and a District Council representative on the Regional Planning Panel.

No other declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 5 November 2003 were confirmed by the Committee as an accurate record and signed by the Chair.

3. proposed great yarmouth and lowestoft urban regeneration company

The Committee noted that the Executive Committee’s decision on paper E03/135 [copy in the minute book] had been called in by Councillors Spicer, Barratt, White, McGregor and Pembroke on the following grounds: 

(b) taking professional advice from officers

(d) presumption in favour of openness

(e) clarity of desired outcomes

They had called for the contents of paper E03/135 to be properly discussed and the action recommended in the report to be supported.

The Chair pointed out that a further report on the proposed Great Yarmouth and Lowestoft Urban Regeneration Company [URC] was being presented to the Executive Committee on 29 January 2004 [paper E04/7].  He advised that he would permit the content of paper E04/7 to come into the debate even though it was the earlier report/decision that had been called in.  He had made that decision as he considered the second report addressed a number of the issues which he felt had contributed to the call in. He confirmed that the agenda for the 29 January Executive meeting referred to the scrutiny call in and the fact that Sustainable Suffolk’s comments would be reported orally.

The Conservative Group spokesperson advised the Committee that her group fully supported the proposed URC and the officer recommendations in paper E03/135.  She explained that the Conservative group had been concerned that deferral of a decision by the Executive Committee had sent a negative message to potential partners, other local authorities and the business community.  The Conservative group urged the Committee to recommend the Executive Committee to support the creation of a URC in the manner envisaged in the report.

Councillors from the other side of the Chamber assured Conservative group members that they too fully supported the creation of a URC for Lowestoft and Great Yarmouth.  They were concerned, however, at the implications for Suffolk County Council of making a financial contribution to the enterprise but not having a seat on the Board. They were aware too that EEDA’s submission did not comply with URCs in other parts of the country in that regard. In the circumstances they felt the Executive Committee’s decision to defer the ‘in principle’ decision on whether to support EEDA’s submission to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister [ODPM] pending further negotiation on that issue had been sound.  

At the invitation of the Chair the Portfolio Holder for Sustainable Environment, Planning and Transport addressed the Committee. He confirmed that all parties concerned were fully aware of the Executive’s support in principle for any vehicle which would help regeneration in Lowestoft.  They accepted, and shared, the reservation that there were issues of process which any prudent authority would wish to have resolved before making a final and binding commitment. He referred to the notes of the meeting between the four local authorities on 7 January 2004 [annex A to paper E04/7] and confirmed that the meeting had been very productive and had demonstrated a great desire by all parties to achieve the best result for Lowestoft and Great Yarmouth.  He reminded the Committee that Suffolk County Council was being asked to contribute a considerable amount of taxpayers’ money to the URC and had a duty to ensure that that money was spent in the most appropriate and efficient way possible.  The Executive took the view that the best way of doing that was to ensure that the County Council had appropriate representation on the URC Board.  

The Portfolio Holder for Economic and Social Regeneration reminded the Committee that the regeneration of Lowestoft as a whole had been a major concern of the County Council’s for a considerable period of time.  It was recognised that the URC could play an important role in regenerating the area:  however it was important for all local issues and concerns to be included in regeneration plans.  The County Council was seen as being in the unique position of having a significant level of local knowledge and understanding through its locality arrangements and of being able to monitor the inclusion of appropriate projects.  By way of illustration, the Portfolio Holder detailed the variety of questions that had been raised by local councillors at the last Waveney locality meeting.  She commented that the extra detail contained in paper E04/7, and the work that had been done by way of local authority meetings since 9 December 2003, showed that the Executive’s deferral of E03/135 had been the right course of action to take. 

The Conservative group accepted and endorsed most of the Portfolio Holders’ comments.  It was recognised, however, that the structure of URCs did not allow for the over-subscription of local authority representation as they were designed to be led predominantly by the private sector.  The group wished to avoid protracted delay in setting up the URC and the possibility of the eventual submission to the ODPM being rejected on the grounds that there was too much local authority control. Advice had already been given that the Secretary of State would not be willing to relax the requirement that local authority voting rights on URCs should not exceed 20%. The group proposed that the Committee’s recommendation to the Executive should be to urge the Committee to support the bid for a new URC along the lines outlined in the report and to give delegated authority to officers to finalise details around the Board position in line with the comments made by members of the Sustainable Suffolk Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Other members of the Committee did not accept that proposal.  They were content in the knowledge that the two Portfolio Holders most concerned with the regeneration of Lowestoft had listened closely to the debate and had explained the Executive’s position.  It was also noted that both Portfolio Holders represented the Lowestoft division so had the benefit of a great deal of local knowledge of the issues involved.  They were aware too that the Sustainable Suffolk minute would be reported to the Executive when it was considering paper E04/7 on 29 January.

In view of the lack of support for the original Conservative group proposal, the group spokesperson moved that the Committee should recommend Executive Committee to agree the action recommended on paper E03/135 unamended.  The motion was not supported by the Committee.  The Chair then proposed that the Committee should recommend Executive Committee to support in principle the URC for Lowestoft and Great Yarmouth and to take into account the comments from Sustainable Suffolk  when reaching its decision.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that, when considering paper E04/7, Executive Committee should be 

(a) recommended to support in principle the URC for Lowestoft and Great Yarmouth; and

(b) asked to take into account the comments from members of the Sustainable Suffolk Overview & Scrutiny Committee as recorded in the draft minute of the 21 January meeting.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee wished to ensure that its views were made known to the Executive Committee.

Alternative options:  Two motions were put forward by members of the Conservative group, as recorded above, but neither received sufficient support to be carried.

Declarations of interest:  As recorded at minute 1, Councillor Barratt declared a personal interest in the topic under discussion.  He remained in the Chamber and took part in the discussion.

Dispensations:  None reported.

4. environmental management

The Committee considered paper S04/1 [copy in the minute book] concerning the progress being made by directorates on the six main areas of activity in Directorate Environmental Action Plans [DEAPs]. The Committee was pleased to learn of the commitment by staff to meet environmental targets and recognised that the move to Endeavour House would probably give further impetus to their efforts as well as providing new opportunities.  It was pointed out, however, that the number of staff moving to Endeavour House was relatively small and it was considered unwise to pin too much on the “gains” arising from that move.

The Committee was reminded that some of the performance targets had been considered in depth in other fora, for example the Corporate Performance Overview and Scrutiny Committee regularly monitored and scrutinised business mileage data.  It was suggested that business mileage targets could be improved if the situation was tackled from another angle, for example increasing the use of video conferencing and similar facilities. 

It was reported that the figures for paper use and consumption in columns three and four [Appendix 1 page ii] were inaccurate and should read 53M and 50M respectively. Councillors expressed concern at the revised figures, particularly the base line data which was significantly higher than that originally reported to the Committee.  They considered that the proposed revised target for 2006/07 was weak given the emphasis being placed on e-government and suggested a more challenging target should be adopted. 

A councillor commented on the volume of paper that was sent to councillors and asked if it was really necessary given that most of what was sent in hard copy was available in electronic format.  She referred also to the weight of paper clips and staples that could be saved and the postage costs if  the number of hard-copy postings was reduced.  She suggested that more councillors should take advantage of the training given by IT Solutions in how to set up electronic folders and store electronic information.  Whilst not disagreeing with the spirit of those comments, another councillor commented that there was an urgent need for more members of staff to have access to scanning facilities in order to produce complete documents.  He went on to express disappointment that there did not appear to be any cross reference to the development of a disposal strategy in the overall waste management strategy.  The Committee was assured that environmental teams in County Hall were constantly talking to staff about the need to comply with sustainable environment strategies and targets.

A councillor queried how combined heat and power was expected to reduce CO2 emissions.  It was explained that combined heat and power carried a lower emissions tariff than conventional means.  Use by the County Council of combined heat and power  and/or zero emissions energy would be re-evaluated each time a contract came up for renewal.

Attention was drawn to sections 27 onwards which addressed the issue of revising targets.  The Committee was reminded that the targets had been set early on in the initiative and there was now some concern that the baseline data on which some of them had been set had been inaccurate.  It was suggested that Executive Committee should be recommended to revise those targets.  Councillors commented that it was difficult for them to make a judgement on the proposed revised targets because they were not shown against existing targets.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that Executive Committee, at its meeting on 16 March, should be recommended to

(a) endorse the revised targets for the period 2004/05 to 2006/07, with the exception of paper use and consumption, referred to in paragraph 27 of paper S04/1;

(b) adopt a target of 40M sheets for paper use and consumption for 2006/07;

(c) adopt a target of a 50% increase in meetings using video conferencing, telephone links and other emerging technology as a means of promoting the “Meeting Without Miles” initiative; and

(d) endorse the proposal that Oasis sites should be publicised more widely and their use encouraged.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee was keen to maintain the momentum of the DEAP process and to improve on existing achievements.

Alternative options:  The decision was a slightly amended version of the action recommended by the Director of Environment and Transport.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

5. review of the suffolk county council travel plan

The Committee considered paper S04/2 [copy in the minute book] concerning the progress that had been made in implementing the County Council’s travel plan.  The report also looked at revised targets and actions for the period 2004/05 to 2006/07.  It was reported that the date on which the Committee’s views and recommendations would be passed to Executive Committee was 16 March and not 21 January as indicated in section 16.  Similarly the date of 29 January for the consultation responses on car parking charges at Endeavour House to be reported to Executive Committee [section 27] was likely to slip to 26 February.

The Committee was advised that satisfactory progress was being made on most actions in the Travel Plan although there were a few where progress had been disappointingly slow.  This was felt to be due to the fact that the initiative had lost momentum while the Directorate was without a travel plan co-ordinator for some twelve months.  A new co-ordinator had been appointed and it was anticipated that lost ground could soon be recovered.

The Chair drew attention to section 15 of the report and commented that county councillors should be included in the list of people committing to make the travel plan work.  He asked that future reports on the topic should include reference to county councillors as well as staff.  Other members of the Committee endorsed those remarks.

It was noted that the Corporate Performance O&SC regularly monitored and scrutinised performance against business mileage targets.  It was confirmed that the Sustainable Suffolk O&SC would continue also to receive regular reports on the issue as it had a slightly different responsibility and remit than Corporate Performance.  It was noted that Corporate Performance had received performance figures broken down into directorate level.  The figures were contained in paper C03/12 which was available on the intranet and internet.  The Committee was reminded that it would have an opportunity to see more recent figures alongside the report on the Procurement Board’s deliberations when it was published.

Councillors raised a number of safety related concerns and sought assurance that they were being addressed as part of the Endeavour House travel plan strategy.  Some disappointment was expressed about the proposal to remove the carbon dioxide emission target.  The Director of Environment and Transport explained the reasoning:  his suggestion that information on CO2 emissions, drawn mainly from nationally available data, should be reported but that the target was no longer appropriate, was accepted. The loss of the car-share web site was also regretted as it was felt that it played a small but significant part in reducing CO2 emissions.  Disappointment was also expressed at the section on video conferencing facilities which appeared to concentrate heavily on Endeavour House.  Councillors requested that the travel plan should be broadened out in that respect and contain reference to sites outside Ipswich, including Shire Hall and Clapham House.  The use of alternative fuels, and the possible use of bio diesel, was welcomed.

Although the travel plan was generally welcomed, the Committee expressed the view that there were missed opportunities throughout the document which would have turned the travel plan into a countywide document.

Decision:  The Committee agreed that its comments on paper S04/2 should be brought to the attention of Executive Committee alongside the recommendation to endorse the revised targets and actions set out in the appendix to that paper.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee was keen to maintain the momentum of the travel plan and associated actions and to ensure that appropriate environmental targets were in place for the next three years.

Alternative options:  The Committee did not propose to amend any of the suggested new targets.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported. 

6. local transport plan

The Committee was asked to note that the Local Transport Plan annual progress report would be considered at a special meeting on Wednesday 26 May at 2 pm.

Decision:  So noted.

Reason for the decision:  Responsibility for monitoring and scrutinising the County Council’s Local Transport Plan lies with Sustainable Suffolk O&SC.

Alternative options:  Not applicable.

Declarations of interest:  Not applicable.

Dispensations:  Not applicable.

7. forward work programme

The Committee received a copy of the Executive Forward Plan together with a copy of its own forward work programme [copies in the minute book].

The Conservative Group spokesperson referred to the informal session that had followed the Committee’s business meeting on 5 November.  She asked why only nine of the thirty-eight items identified by Committee members during that session were shown on the forward work programme.  The Chair advised that he had been unable to prioritise the list of thirty-eight items in time for the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board meeting on 24 November as he had been abroad.  He reminded the Committee that he had advised them on 5 November that he would have to do the prioritisation work with the lead officer for scrutiny when he returned.  This had now been done and the forward work programme with a manageable number of items for the next few meetings had been set and reported to County Council at its meeting on 18 December 2003.  He confirmed that the remaining items could be fed into the programme as the meetings cycle progressed.

The Conservative Group spokesperson expressed grave concern that the Committee as a whole had had no influence over which items should be given priority.  She referred also to earlier programmes which appeared to indicate that a number of items had been deleted without Committee knowledge or approval.  She asked for clarification of the wording on the agenda and sought reassurance that when members of the Committee asked to see items from the Executive Forward Plan their request would be honoured.  She expressed grave concern at the influence the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board appeared to have on curtailing the number of items an Overview and Scrutiny Committee could have on its agenda.

The Chair reminded the Committee that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Board was made up of members from across all three political groups.  The decision by the Board that the number of items per meeting should be limited to three or four had been unanimous.  It was a decision that had been reiterated over more than one meeting as the issue had received lengthy consideration.  The reason the decision had been taken was to ensure Committees were given sufficient time to scrutinise issues adequately and properly, something which was not being achieved when there were too many items of business on an agenda. With regard to specific issues which no longer appeared on the list of potential items for the Sustainable Suffolk O&SC, the Chair explained the reasons why they had been deleted.

Several councillors from across the Chamber commented that the mechanism for setting meeting agendas appeared to be flawed and at variance with guidance in the Overview and Scrutiny Manual regarding the Executive Forward Plan.  They urged that this be resolved at the earliest opportunity so that the Committee as a whole could duly influence and control its own agenda.

Having been assured by the Chair that members of the Committee were entitled to ask for items from the Executive Forward Plan to be included in the work programme, the Conservative Group spokesperson asked that the following items be so included:

1. HGV parking study

2. Best Value review of heritage

3. On-Street parking account 

A councillor suggested that the Committee should adopt a rule requiring items from members of the Committee to be forwarded to the committee clerk prior to the meeting.  This would enable all members to give proper thought and consideration to the suggested items rather than having to make hasty decisions in the meeting. 

Decision:  The Committee agreed that

(a) the HGV parking study report should be included on its 17 March 2004 agenda;

(b) the On-Street parking account report should be included on its 12 May 2004 agenda;

(c) the Best Value review of heritage should be included on its 14 July 2004 agenda; and

(d) consideration of the request that a progress report on the European Operational Plan be included on the May agenda be deferred until 17 March.

Reason for the decision:  The Committee considered that an additional item for each of the next three meetings was not too onerous.

Alternative options:  The Committee could have decided to reject the proposal to include additional items of business over the next three meetings but chose not to do so.

Declarations of interest:  None declared.

Dispensations:  None reported.

The meeting closed at 5.35 pm
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